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Meeting Minutes of April 26, 2001

124 McNutt Hall, 1:00 pm - 4:15 pm
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Bersett opened the meeting by welcoming everyone to the meeting and asking for introductions around the room.

Those attending were:

Academy members:
Jerry Bersett

Dick Bullock




Del Day

Avery Drake

Bud Hacker

Bill Horst

Dick Hunt

Byron Keil

Don Kummer

Gene Lang, Sr.

Bob Moore

Norbert Neumann


Tom O’Keefe

William Patton, Jr.

Perrin Roller

Bob Schafer

Sam Snider

Jim Spehr

Lee Saperstein

George Taylor

John Warner

Kent Weisenstein

Marvin Zeid

Representatives of UMR:

Richard Brow, Chairman, Ceramic Engineering

Phil Campbell, Development Director

Lori Gilmore, Assistant to the Dean, Dean’s Office 

Larry Grayson, Chairman, Mining Engineering

Linda Guyton, Administrative Asst., Dean’s Office

Kevin Lindsey, Development Officer

REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF PAST MINUTES

The first topic of discussion was the review and approval of past minutes.  A motion was made by Dick Hunt to accept them; it was seconded by Avery Drake and passed unanimously.

At this time Dr. Saperstein announced that each packet that has been distributed to each member contains the new graduate brochure, the agenda, a copy of the minutes, the current member listing, the SOMM employee phone list, etc.  Please let us know if you need anything further.

REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF AGENDA
The next agenda item was a request to make any changes to the existing agenda.  A motion was put forth to accept the agenda, it was seconded and passed unanimously. 

SCHOLARSHIP COMMITTEE REPORT

Chairman Bersett continued the meeting by calling on Tom O’Keefe to give a report on the scholarship committee.  Tom O’Keefe reported that he would like us to supplement scholarships by using them as a recruiting tool.  We will provide scholarships to existing students if they are effective in recruiting undergraduates.  He would like to see each department do this.  It is believed that scholarships have somewhat decreased and Don Brackhahn, from the Alumni Affairs Office,  is trying to interact with groups to encourage scholarship participation.    

Chris Davis was named as the recipient of the Jackling Scholarship and he plans to enter the Mining Engineering Department in the Fall of 2001.

Chairman Bersett suggested we need more high school science teachers to  attend this year’s Jackling Institute and we should consider in the future asking the teachers to take scholarship opportunities back to their schools and to give the scholarships to whom they believe are deserving. At least, teachers should be asked to present freshman scholarships to students during their high school award ceremonies.  

NOMINATING COMMITTEE REPORT
Chairman Bersett continued the meeting by calling on Jim Spehr to give a report on the nominating committee.  Jim Spehr gave a brief background on the election process of the alumni academy.  We currently have 69 living members and each year it gets even more difficult to get new nominations from the members.  He asked the Academy to please pass the names of nominees whom they believe are deserving of this award on to Phil or Linda.  A discussion followed on the subject of some invitees  that cannot come due to other commitments, qualifications of nominees, and that younger members are also needed.  The ones that cannot attend are carried over to the next successive year and re-invited.    It was discussed to compose a list of, by year, those who have been considered for acceptance.  Mr. Spehr does believe that the committee membership needs renewal.  

Dr. Saperstein announced that John Bartel has asked to be withdrawn from the nominating committee.  At this time Jerry Bersett and Kent Weisensten agreed to sit on the nominating committee, replacing Don Kummer and Jeff Zelms.   Mr. Spehr will remain Chair for one more year. 

The fall meeting is the Homecoming meeting and the conflicts that have arisen for the spring meeting were discussed.  If an induction ceremony is held in the fall a formal dinner was suggested.  We will work with the Alumni office to be sure that we do not compete with them in any way.  Mr. Bud Hacker moved to use the fall as an alternate induction time that should be carefully used. Motion was seconded by Mr. Kent Weisenstein.  Motion passed unanimously.

RECRUITING 
Dr. Saperstein handed out the enrollment data for the 4th week of classes for the WS2001.  Dr. Saperstein went over the numbers on the sheet and what each represented.  The biggest decline was in Freshman Engineering for the SOMM.  The fall semester is projected to show a modest growth.  Lori Gilmore went over what is going on in the SOMM in regards to recruitment and how the alumni can get involved with the recruitment efforts.  She asked anyone who was interest to see her for a packet of information.  She described the morning session on recruitment as very successful.

Mr. Bersett is hopeful that enrollment is the Chancellor’s number one priority.  He also mentioned that he felt that the departments within the SOMM are not utilizing the academy and the members.  Alumni could possibly visit their area schools or make phone calls, etc.   Dr. Day suggested that  we should communicate to the top leadership on campus about the Admissions Office for this is not a particularly new condition and improvement is still needed.  Mr. Bersett asked if a letter to the Chancellor was appropriate to stress our concern about the Admissions problem and the Academy agreed.  

Dr. Saperstein announced that the new Provost, Dr. Shah, is due on campus July 1, and he has a meeting with him tomorrow.  He will also do the same with when the new Dean of Enrollment Management is named.  

Mr. Kummer asked if we should hold this letter for the Dean of Enrollment.  Mr. Bersett thinks it should go to the Chancellor and in the letter he would offer to talk to him in person.  

Dr. Del Day moved to ask Chairman Bersett to write a letter to the Chancellor expressing the Academy’s concern on the enrollment in the SOMM.  Seconded by Jim Spehr.  Motion passed unanimously. 

JACKLING INSTITUTE
The Jackling Institute was discussed and how the Jackling I students are invited back to Jackling II.  Mr. Hunt suggested to expand the Teacher program for continuing education credit.  We are working with the Junior and Community Colleges to establish a Jackling Transfer Program. 

BREAK
BUDGET

After reviewing projected State and Federal prospects for university support, Dr. Saperstein explained the choices that we have regarding the new university budget concerning research and salary and wage appropriations.  He commented on the $200,000 that SOMM must give back this fiscal year.  This shortfall is due to the enrollment fall.  The issues over reallocations and limited spending opportunities were discussed.  We will fill the Wolf Professorship in Metallurgical Engineering with non-general operating monies on a tenure-track faculty member.  We remain optimistic about our ability  to renew ourselves.  However, we are not done reallocating, if the enrollment does not come up we will most likely be faced with more cuts.

ACADEMY STRATEGIC PLANNING SESSION
Chairman Bersett asked for suggestions for a strategic planning session for the academy.  A planning session would give us action items.  We must be responsible for our own destiny.  We need action items on recruiting, etc. It was suggested something in mid-June or mid-July in St. Louis, that we can put together with a family grouping and put aside 4 to 6 hours for the planning session.   We will send a letter out suggesting some dates.  

MINERAL MUSEUM
Dr. David Wronkiewicz reported that there has not been as much progress on the mineral museum as hoped.  They are still taking donations of specimens.  They have been able to identify existing specimens in storage and have properly marked them.  The facility to house a new museum has possibly been set back.  There was a discovery by a geology student, Jim Coffman, who discovered a “cave bear” in near complete skeleton.  This skeleton has been exhumed and has been found to be one of the best specimens ever found.  A cast of the bear will be made and donated to the SOMM.  The original skeleton will be donated to the Illinois State Museum.

ORDER OF THE GOLDEN SHILLELAGH

Mr. Bill Horst spoke to the committee about the 25th year of the OGS.  At this time Mr. Bud Hacker, a founding member of the OGS,  spoke on the membership qualifications, which are based on a $10,000 lump sum contribution or at least $1,000 per year over a 10-year period.  

There is also a Junior membership at $500 per year with full membership after reaching $10,000.

The OGS will be held in Kansas City next year.  Everyone was reminded that OGS is a voluntary membership.

SOLAR CAR CHALLENGE
Douglas Carroll, Ph.D., Team Advisor, and Paul D. Hirtz, from the Student Design Competition Center, gave a presentation on the Solar Car Challenge and that Rolla will host the contest on July 16.  The Gale Bullman Multi-Purpose Building will be the big stopping point.  They are trying to get everyone involved in this event.  Fort Leonard Wood and the Rolla Area Chamber of Commerce will participate.  They are asking for sponsorship for a BBQ, breakfast and UMR is paying for the use of the dorms.  There will be an awards ceremony with 1st, 2nd, and 3rd place trophies.  Can we help them out in any way?  They expect about 50 cars and most are university teams.  Any help we can give them is greatly appreciated.  

ITEMS FROM THE FLOOR
Jim Spehr announced that we have 69 living members at present and overall we are balanced in membership from each department.

Chairman Bersett reminded the members about the $250 voluntary membership dues to the academy and what this money covers. 

ADJOURNMENT

Meeting adjourned at 4:15 p.m.
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